  NORWELL CONSERVATION COMMISSION

MEETING MINUTES 

June 16, 2009 @ 7:00 PM - Room 112

ATTENDANCE: Clifford Prentiss, Burton Bryan, David Osborne, Kathryn Mudgett, Gregg McBride, Deborah Hill 

AGENDA ACCEPTANCE

Additions:  Abigail Hardy added a discussion about the Jacob’s Pathway Meeting that was held this A.M., a Budget discussion and a Stetson Meadows discussion.

Motion: Gregg McBride moved to accept the agenda as discussed.

Second:  Clifford Prentiss 

In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

PUBLIC HEARING
18 Douglas Avenue / SE52- 928 / Raze & Rebuild SFH, Garage & Septic Repair                    NOI (cont.) 
Applicant: Jerry Griffiths / Representative: Michael Joyce, Cavanaro Consulting

Present: Michael Joyce and Jerry Griffiths.

Discussion: This hearing is a continuation from last week. Michael Joyce said that the site walk was last Wednesday. The property is adjacent to Jacob’s Pond, surrounded by bordering vegetated wetland, with a majority of the lot is within the 50’ buffer zone. They are proposing to rebuild the single family dwelling within a similar footprint. There will be a two-car garage and replacement of the metal shed. They will also be replacing the existing septic system. This will be pulling work back from the wetland with haybale and silt fence added to the areas adjacent to the wetlands. Overall buffer plantings area is 975 sq.ft. There will be a 3-1 plantings ratio within the 50’ buffer zone. The entire site has a 12-1 ratio of plantings in the impervious area. 

Gregg McBride asked what types of plantings will be done. Michael Joyce said they are planting 19 high bush blueberries and 9 Northern Arrow wood. This would be providing more of a separation between the buffer zone since it is now just grass. Clifford Prentiss suggested removing the shed on the island before the shed on the property. Gregg McBride said that what was a camp will now become a home and doesn’t feel that enough mitigation has been suggested. He suggested that one way of increasing mitigation is abandoning the peninsula, replant the entire area and not have any activity out there. Also, by moving the house, the building could be centered on the upland area and increase the buffer entirely. Mr. Joyce said that then the septic system would be in the way. 

Clifford Prentiss suggested that everything needed to be taken off the island and put back on the mainland. Mr. Joyce said that the applicant purchased the lot with the intention of building a single dwelling residence. Clifford Prentiss said that possibly the site’s not buildable due to site restraints. 

Gregg McBride said that he hasn’t heard how they will conform to the Norwell Wetlands Bylaws and performance standards that go along with the bylaw. Michael Joyce said that what they are trying to do is move structures away from the wetland and the pond and provide a buffer between the proposed and existing structures. Clifford Prentiss said that they will be taking a summer camp that will now be used all year round with the gravel driveway requiring plowing during the snow months, which will ultimately end with gravel in the wetlands. 

Abigail Hardy asked how the road would be constructed. Mr. Joyce said that the tread areas would be stone and the center area would be grass. An excavator would install conduit for each of the utilities in a 3’ center trench, with backfill. Mr. Griffith said that he had Ken Anderson (excavator) at the site and was told that even though it is a difficult site, he would be able to do the work needed. Mr. Anderson was very conscious of where the material taken out would be placed and silt barriers were discussed. David Osborne said to continue this hearing after having the agent and the applicant speak and possibly come to some agreement with the issues discussed. Clifford Prentiss doesn’t see any reason to continue since nothing is to be done on the island. Burton Bryan felt that building something in the same footprint is not unreasonable.

Motion: Burton Bryan motioned to continue the hearing until 7/7/09.

Second: Kathryn Mudgett 

In Favor: All, with the exception of Deborah Hill - abstained. Opposed: Clifford Prentiss 

7 Assinippi Avenue / SE52-929 / Remove Special Condition #14                                                           NOI

Applicant: David Camara, Trustee of Jacobs Pond Estates / Representative: Paul Mirabito 

Present: Roger Hughes, David Camara 

Discussion:  Mr. Hughes said that Mr. Mirabito had filed the NOI, which complies with all the regulations, and the notification was sent to all the abutters. There was also a report done by a water specialist, which was presented to the Commission 6 months to one year ago. He is asking that the Commission amend the Order of Conditions, delete the condition #14 and condition #48 (which relates to condition #14). Abigail Hardy stated that this needed to be a new OOC since it cannot be amended.  Abigail Hardy said that this is a formal hearing for the Jacob’s Estates group to remove the condition from their permit. Gregg McBride asked if a plan was filed. Answer was no. Gregg McBride said that the plan was approved prior to construction. Mr. Hughes asked what the procedure would be to remove this condition. Clifford Prentiss said the Commission would issue the order; Mr. Hughes would record the order and produce an as-built requesting a Certificate of Compliance. The Commission would give him a Certificate of Compliance that would remove the condition.

Motion: Clifford Prentiss moved to close the hearing.

Second: Gregg McBride 

In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

Dover Street (Bl. 60, Lot 28) / NCC# 14(09) / Norris Reservation – Phragmites Control                   RDA
Applicant: Brian DeGasperis / Representative: N/A 

Present: Brian DeGasperis

Discussion: This is an RDA from the Trustees of Reservations to remove three stands of Phragmites at the Norris Reservation. A description of the work to be done, as well as aerial photos, was sent to the members of the Commission. Mr. DeGasperis said that this is a Phragmites control project. He would like to eradicate the Phragmites while they are still small in size. 

The first stand is a salt marsh habitat, about 1/10th of an acre along the North River with native vegetation. Stand 2 also along the North River is a mix of native vegetation that will be preserved. Stand 3 is about ½ acre located at the end of the pond, fairly dense with just Phragmites growing in it. This is part of a Massachusetts Wildlife approved project. There is funding to go ahead and treat the 3 stands with successive herbicide treatments. The plan for stands 1 & 2, which are smaller stands, would be a cut and drip process in July and August with a subsequent follow-up in October. Stand 3, the largest area, would be mist blowers to circle that stand. They are trying to restore the natural wetlands.

Abigail Hardy walked the site with Brian DeGasperis and she feels his plan is appropriate. She agrees with the approach to the project. Abigail Hardy said that a wider reaching approach would be to contact the owners of properties with Phragmites perhaps by sending a letter, and encouraging them to remove it. Also waive the fee for filing. 

Motion: Clifford Prentiss moved to issue a negative determination.

Second: Deborah Hill 


In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

LEGAL DOCUMENTS/VOTES
55 Bridge Street / SE52 - 927 / Addition                                                                         Order of Conditions                                           

Applicant: Gordon Pulsifer 

Discussion: Abigail Hardy said that this project closed at the last hearing. This was regarding three small additions on the river. There were massive amounts of grass clippings to be removed from the wetlands in a salt marsh area. She suggested including a condition stating that he no longer put grass clippings in the area and to submit a plan on how the future clippings will be handled. Mr. Pulsifer has a lot of upland and wooded areas that he can use for the placement of clippings.

Motion: Burton Bryan moved to issue a boilerplate OOC with the additional conditions that they remove the grass clippings pre-construction and discusses future plans with the agent.

Second: Clifford Prentiss
 
In Favor:  All except two abstained members: Deborah Hill & Gregg McBride.


Opposed:  None

9 Fieldstone Way / SE52-735 / SFH                                                                                   Request for COC 

Applicant: Pam Hohmann 

Discussion: Abigail Hardy stated that they are refinancing and this is the reason for all of these requests. There is an order for a house never built and was never closed out and they need a COC to close out the project.

Motion: Gregg McBride moved to issue a COC for 9 Fieldstone Way /Permit SE52-735.

Second: Burton Bryan 


In Favor:  All



Opposed:  None

9 Fieldstone Way / SE52-874 / Plantings                                                                Request for Ext. of OOC 

Applicant: Pam Hohmann 

Discussion: An extension is needed to accommodate the monitoring period for plantings for a house that was built. Only work remaining is for the split rail fence to be installed and the plants to be planted. 

Motion: Gregg McBride moved to extend the OOC for two years.

Second:  Deborah Hill 


In Favor:  All



Opposed:  None

9 Fieldstone Way / SE52-874 / Fence Placement                                      Request for Minor Modification 

Applicant: Pam Hohmann

Discussion:  This request for minor modification pertains to moving the split rail fence from the 50’ buffer zone to the edge of the lawn in one specific area (50’ buffer is at the edge of the lawn in other areas). 

Motion:  Gregg McBride moved to approve the minor modification regarding the moving of the fence as proposed for permit SE52-874 for 9 Fieldstone Way.

Second: Clifford Prentiss 


In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

935 Main Street / SE52-819 / Single-Family Home                                               Request for Ext. of OOC 

Applicant: Richard Andrew

Discussion: Abigail Hardy stated that this is a requested 3-year extension on a single-family home project due to the economic climate. The original permit expires next month.

Motion: Deborah Hill moved to extend the permit for one year.

Second: Clifford Prentiss 


In Favor:  All


Opposed: None

DISCUSSIONS
Grove and Lincoln preliminary plan review

Discussion: Abigail Hardy met with Ralph Cole and the Professional Engineer, Barbara Thissell, last week. They have a preliminary plan and they would like the Commission’s comments on prior to filing. Barbara Thissell is present with Steve Ivas and Ralph Cole, on behalf of the Kelly family, in proposing the construction of a common driveway. Before construction sequencing they’d like to go over the alignment and get some input on the proposed design since they are near a vernal pool. Abigail Hardy suggested having the width of the pavement as narrow as possible. Barbara would suggest that the common driveway be 16’ (the minimum standard allowed for a common driveway) and then go into 15’ and narrow it down to the 12’ width. The 12’ entire length width would require people to be backing up with a curve and a hill. Deborah Hill stated that it is quite a bit of grading and asked if it can be leveled. Barbara Thissell said that it wouldn’t be possible since they are coming down from the street and there is a 3’ high culvert for the wildlife corridor. Gregg McBride asked why it isn’t bridged instead of the boxed culvert and this would require less fill. Abigail Hardy said that in their discussion they discussed bridges vs. a boxed culverts and her opinion is that it is a better way to go. Abigail Hardy said that this is a driveway and it should be treated as a driveway especially in the buffer area and at a tricky site with a vernal pool. Some sacrifices may need to be made. Mr. Cole said that they would research the bridge. Abigail Hardy said that part of the reason for proposing this is that she sat down with Todd and Steve Ivas and this was suggested as a way to have the plan accepted by the Planning Board.  

Gregg McBride asked to see, when this if filed, a profile of the property since there will be a challenge of maintaining the elevations as they currently are so that the vernal pool remains a vernal pool. His suggestion is that it would be much easier to go with a bridge. He would also like to see some cost estimates between the bridge and the culvert. Deborah Hill asked that a replication plan be submitted as well. Barbara Thissell said that this would be done. 

Donovan Trail letter 

Discussion: Abigail Hardy stated that this was continued from last week. There is a site-walk done at 6:30pm, prior to the Conservation Meeting, on 6/16/09. A letter was sent from Martin and Luanne Jacobs regarding (see letter in file) the path and signs placed. They are concerned that the wetlands have been disturbed. Clifford Prentiss suggests not saying anything in response. Gregg McBride said that there is a Pathways Committee Meeting and that they should be addressing this issue. David Osborne agreed to pass it to the Pathways Committee but felt it would be irresponsible not to respond. Abigail Hardy said that she would like to send them a letter stating that the Commission did a site walk and from what they have determined, the pathway was constructed quite a few years ago and it is not viewed as a violation.

Motion: Gregg McBride moved to have the letter sent as discussed.

Second: Deborah Hill 


In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

Barstow Fields – Mowing / Bartlett Letter 

Discussion: Abigail Hardy said that the Commission was sent a formal letter from the Bartlett’s regarding the town’s agreement to maintain the field. She called Allen Thomson to visit the field. She looked up an old Assessor’s map showing that the town owned the field. Gregg McBride said that when the property was purchased with community preservation funds this was the field that Mr. Bartlett mowed, which he treated as an extension of his yard. The first year after the town purchased the field, they paid to mow it. He was told that there are wetland plants and we would mow it until the house is sold. The house is still not sold. The next year he was told that the town would no longer mow it and he mowed it himself. The 3rd year he said that it needed to be mowed, Gregg McBride told him that it didn’t need to be mowed since it is a wetland. An agreement was made to mow the field during the first year since he was concerned about the sale ability of his house. 

Abigail Hardy said there are 3 fields on River Street which need to be mowed. One is a triangular property across from Tiffany Road which is a wet meadow.  It was purchased from Donald Schute and does not concern Mr. Bartlett.  The 2nd is a hay field to the north of the Bartlett house which is refered to as the Barstow Field.. The 3rd is behind the house and is a wet meadow. Abigail Hardy would like to write Mr. Bartlett a letter stating that we will continue to mow the hay field, which is our obligation, and will not be mowing the wet field behind his house that is considered a wetland resource area. 

Motion: Gregg McBride moved to approve Abigail Hardy writing a letter to Mr. Bartlett regarding Barstow Fields.

Second: Clifford Prentiss 

In Favor: All


Opposed:  None

Reorganization 

Discussion: Clifford Prentiss announced that this is to be his last meeting as a member of the Conservation Commission. He had served on the Commission for 35 years. He has told the Selectmen’s Office that he did not want to be re-appointed.  

Christopher Mickle had announced that he would be stepping down as Chair for the Conservation Commission. He has served this position for 2 years. It was decided that David Osborne would fill this position. Burton Bryan was named as Vice-Chair. 

Motion: Gregg McBride moved that David Osborne fill the position of Chairman for the Conservation Commission starting July 1, 2009.

Second:  Kathryn Mudgett 

In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

Motion: Kathryn Mudgett moved that Burton Bryan fill the position of Vice-Chair for the Conservation Commission starting July 1, 2009.

Second: Gregg McBride 

In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

Stetson Meadows mowing/survey update 

Discussion:  Abigail Hardy stated that this is in the ANR process with the Planning Board and they are going to make a decision on it next week at their meeting. There is a very good chance that they are going to deny this since Ralph didn’t get everything on the plan that was required. This means that he will be required to resubmit a plan. Todd has been lobbying members to approve this decision. The debate is that Meadow Farm Road is not an acceptable road by Planning Board standards. If this does get denied, Abigail Hardy will send the report back to Ralph.  Debby Lenahan asked if the field would be mowed this year. Abigail Hardy mentioned this to Allen and he will go and take a look at the field to see if it’s feasible with his machine. He will do this after July 1st.

Jacob’s Farm Field Management 

Discussion: Abigail Hardy spoke with John Hornstra regarding the management of the fields. Mr. Hornstra said that he will be more dependant on these fields since he will have cows at Loring Farm. He said that the better fields are weed infested and he would like to do a one-time spraying of Round-Up and then re-seed the fields in the fall. 

Fences for Jacob’s Farm pond
Discussion: Abigail Hardy spoke with Tom Brady, from Brookline, for advice. He used the green wire from Home Depot and dug it into the ground at a 90-degree angle and this kept the geese from the land. He also said that they hired a service using a border collies – $7500 per year. This gives you a five-day per week visit and Mr. Brady said that this reduced a bird population of 200 to 2. He recommends the combination of the two. Abigail Hardy said that this fall, the whole thing should be fenced.

Jacob’s pathway 

Discussion:  Abigail Hardy met with the Pathway Committee today and said that Dick Twigg wanted a letter of support for constructing a path to the edge of the field. Gregg McBride said to go further and have the path go near the house and through the buildings area so that the fields can be used as a farm fields. David Osborne said to get the paths nearer to the stonewalls so that it doesn’t go into the fields. Deborah Hill said to keep as far away as possible from the intersection. Abigail Hardy said that a suggestion was to use the area that was not to be used for farming. She would like to discuss this with Mr. Hornstra since he may try to maximize the fields by turning some into hay. Abigail Hardy will write a letter stating that the Commission encourages the pathways but believes that the fields should be reserved for farming. 

Budget

Discussion:  Abigail Hardy said that after paying bills tonight, we will be minus $950. There will be a few more bills and she will also have mileage due. She would propose requesting a transfer of money. Gregg McBride asked how the Wetlands Protection Fund if doing. Abigail Hardy said that she would check tomorrow and let him know. Abigail Hardy said that she was looking for the Commissions approval to use the money. All members were in agreement.

Plymouth plantation would like to re-harvest at Stetson meadows.  No problem voiced by the Commission members. 

Mass State Road Race - They would also like to put in two port-a-potties in at Donovan’s Farms for use with the race. No problem voiced by the Commission members. 

ENFORCEMENT DISCUSSIONS

Enforcement Procedures

Brigantine circle is a new EO. Abigail Hardy stated that she would like the Commission’s approval to have her handle the violation procedures, providing everything stays amicable. Gregg McBride said that there is an Enforcement procedure that encourages the agent to take the initiative.

OFFICE BUSINESS/MISCELLANEOUS

1. Bills:  

Motion: Clifford Prentiss moved to pay the bills as listed.
Second: Deborah Hill   
In Favor:
  All


Opposed:  None

Adjournment:

Motion:  Clifford Prentiss moved to adjourn the meeting at 9:20 P.M.

Second:  Kathryn Mudgett 
In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

Respectfully submitted for approval by Abigail Hardy, Conservation Agent.

I hereby certify that the above minutes were presented and voted by a majority vote by the Norwell Conservation Commission on November 3, 2009.

_______________________________

David Osborne,  Chairman

PAGE  
6
Norwell Conservation Commission

June 16, 2009 Meeting


Prepared by: Debra Kruk


